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Barnstable County League of Sportsman’s Clubs Notes

24 April 2025

Our meeting was held at The Brewster Sportsman’s & Civic Club in person & Zoom on April 24, 2025

There was a quorum - 8 out of 14 organizations present & Zoom.

Pledge of Allegiance & Moment of Silence - Kayden Coombs (Stanley Bazycki Great Grandson) 

Minutes -  A motion was Made & Seconded to accept the March minutes as written.

Treasurer's Report –  A Motion was Made & Seconded to accept the Treasurer’s Report as read by the Treasurer.

Bills and Debts: No bills.

Correspondence: Handouts included the normal Membership Booklet updates and the Massachusetts Conservation Alliance bumper sticker poster for everyone. 

Distinguished Guests –   No guests for this meeting!
Committees: 

MassWildlife -Jason Zimmer was not present but did send some quick notes to be read & supplied the following report:

MassWildlife Southeast District Report – April 2025  

· Spring Trout Stocking: Trout stocking has been going very well with no significant issues or truck problems. Feedback from anglers has been overwhelmingly positive regarding the size and quality of fish. Stocking will be completed by May 2 for the season. We held two public trout stocking events during school vacation week, one on April 22 at Little Pond in Plymouth and one on April 24 at Hathaway’s Pond in Barnstable. Both events were extremely well attended.  
· Youth Turkey Day: Camp Edwards was once again open for the youth turkey day. One nice tom was taken by a successful youth hunter before the weather conditions (wind and rain) turned for the worse.  
· Southeast District Fisheries Biologist: Our new fisheries biologist, the replacement for the long-time and recently retired biologist Steve Hurley, is set to start on June 16th. His name is Joe Facendola, and he comes to us from the New Jersey Division of Marine Fisheries, where he has worked as a fisheries biologist for the past 15 years. Joe is originally from Massachusetts, so he is excited to get back home and return to working with inland fisheries.  
· Several prescribed fires were completed in April. We successfully burned units in both the north and south sections of the Frances A. Crane WMA and partially completed a unit at the Mashpee Pine Barrens WMA before having to shut down due to weather conditions getting out of prescription.  
· We have been closely monitoring the Red Brook herring run and fish ladder at White Island Pond and adjusting the ladder in accordance with our DMF-approved operations and maintenance plan. The run has been quite sporadic this year, with some days having a decent number of fish and then seeing no fish for close to a week at a time. Water levels are low in White Island Pond, so we tried to limit flow out of the pond until fish were observed.  
· Mill Brook Bogs Restoration Project Update: Construction for Phase 1 of this project is expected to begin the first full week of May and will continue through approximately mid-October. The southern third of the WMA will remain closed to the public during construction as required for safety. 
·  Waterfowl Regulation Update: The proposed 2025-26 migratory bird regulations were approved as presented at a special public hearing on April 29. You can view the regulations here: https://www.mass.gov/doc/draft-dfw-2025-2026-migratory-birdhunting-regulations/download 
·  Dog training update: I am pleased to report an uptick in sporting dog training events and field trials on WMAs in the District. Several groups, including both upland dogs and retrievers, have successfully held events over the past few months on several different WMAs.
 Upcoming events/meetings: 

·  May 3: Family Fishing Festival, Taunton – This free, learn to fish event will be held at Lake Rico in Taunton (get directions) from 9:30 – 11:30 a.m Bring your fishing equipment, or borrow ours; limited equipment and bait will be provided. This event is in cooperation with MassWildlife's Angler Education Program, the Taunton River Watershed Alliance, and the Department of Conservation and Recreation. This event is open to the public; pre-registration is required. Click here to register. Contact Jim Lagacy at jim.lagacy@mass.gov for more information.  
· May 12: Fly Fishing 101, Foxborough – Join MassWildlife's introductory clinic to learn how to get started fly fishing at Bass Pro Shops (1 Bass Pro Drive; get directions) from 5– 8 p.m. You’ll learn about fly fishing gear, how to rig, and cast a fly rod, as well as tips on how to fly fish. This class is designed for beginner fly anglers (ages 15+). Bring your own fly-fishing gear or borrow ours. Open to the public; pre-registration is required. Click here to register or email jim.lagacy@mass.gov for more information.  

· May 14: Fisheries and Wildlife Board Meeting, Westborough and Online – The May monthly business meeting of the Fisheries and Wildlife Board will be held at 10:00 a.m. at the MassWildlife Field Headquarters, 1 Rabbit Hill Road, Westborough. Interested persons can attend the meeting either in person or via a Zoom video webinar. Click here to join from a PC, Mac, iPad, iPhone, or Android device with Passcode: 654535. Or join by phone: (929) 205-6099 with Webinar ID: 873 7570 7464 and Passcode: 654535. 
·  May 20: Family Fishing Clinic, Easton – Join the fun at this free, family-friendly, learn to fish clinic at New Pond (New Pond access area Rt. 106; get directions) from 5 – 7 p.m. Bring your fishing equipment or borrow ours; limited equipment and bait will be provided. Open to the public; pre-registration is required. Click here to register or call (508) 245-2819 for more information. This event is being held in cooperation with MassWildlife's Angler Education Program and the Easton Recreation Department.  
· May 29: Coexisting with Black Bears in Central Massachusetts, Virtual – Join this webinar to learn about black bear biology, population management, and how communities in Central Massachusetts can take effective steps to coexist with black bears. The program will begin at 7 p.m. and will be presented by MassWildlife's Black Bear and Furbearer Biologist, Dave Wattles. Registration is required; click here to register. Email meghan.crawford@mass.gov for more information. 
·  June 14: Birds, Bees, and Wildflowers Walk, East Falmouth – Get fired up and ready to grow! Join MassWildlife for a 1.5-mile guided walk through the Frances Crane WMA and learn about the many fire-adapted birds, native pollinators, wildlife, and wildflowers that make their home in this amazing grassland. The walk will take place from 9 – 11 a.m. (weather permitting). Birders of all experience levels are welcome, and registration is required; click here to register. Email meghan.crawford@mass.gov for more information.
 Jason E. Zimmer
District Supervisor,
Southeast Wildlife District

Mass Marine Fisheries - Ross K. Kessler was not present but did send this report.

Plymouth & Barnstable County League of Sportsmen Spring 2025
Any questions or comments regarding the Division of Marine Fisheries? Please bring them to my attention at: ross.kessler@mass.gov
Subscribe to DMF advisories and updates:

https://public.govdelivery.com/accounts/MADMF/subscriber/new
Public Access: 
DMF personnel are still working with the Trustees of Reservations on Martha’s Vineyard as a liaison supporting fishing rights on Chappaquiddick.  
-Somerset, Slades Ferry - This project is currently on hold until we can establish a timeline with DOT.  We will either build in the original location or off the abutment of the retired Brightman St Bridge.   

-Small Grant will be published soon. Grant applications will close prior to July and be awarded early in the next fiscal year. Projects will have two years for completion and an increase of a full year. I am asking all clubs, NGOs, and municipalities to approach me at DMF with good projects in the $25,000 or less range that can aid in providing access to saltwater fishing.

 
Saltwater Fishing Derby is now the Commissioners Cup. Fish can now be self-verified and submitted digitally. We are hoping for more participation, especially from our youth anglers. 

Right Whales:

Cape Cod Bay currently has a very large aggregation of right whales in Cape Cod Bay.  Speed restrictions and gear exclusions are currently in place. Full notice here.
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Whale Actions from prior report:

DMF is expanding the scope of right whale conservation efforts conducted under our Protected Species Program and increasing staffing to meet those needs. Work is possible through an annual Congressional appropriation provided to the states.  DMF is using these funds to:

· Expand our right whale aerial survey coverage

· Implement a passive acoustic monitoring network for right whales in Massachusetts state waters including: 

· Archival and real-time detection coverage 

· Aiding fishermen to comply with Atlantic Large Whale Take Reduction Plan regulations 

· Gear marking 

· Weak rope 

· Conducting on-demand gear research (ropeless fishing)

· Economic impact modeling and gear density study. 
Diadromous

All runs are slow to date, including alewives, elvers, and smelt. It is colder than usual, but numbers are lower than they should be, even with this cold considered. 

Shellfish:

Cohasset is suing DMF for allowing aquaculture in Briggs Harbor in Scituate.  

Floating aquaculture gear is coming under scrutiny as these cages become resting places for seabirds that defecate on them. The fear is that this activity allows for high bacterial counts in shellfish growing areas.  

Aquaculturists are asking for the ability to trap blue crabs on shellfish grants, as they graze on oysters up to 3” in length. Currently, unattended traps are illegal, as diamondback terrapins get trapped and suffocate in these traps.  

PSP  (paralytic shellfish poisoning from the plankton Alexandrium) is present in Pleasant Bay.  It has also been detected in Robert’s Cove and Salt Pond. 

New methods are being devised to measure fecal coliform levels in situ, as opposed to using test tubes or agar medium. This method shows fluorescence in the water.  

Sportfish:

DMF is working on a tagging and monitoring project for black sea bass in Buzzards Bay, similar to the striped bass array that was utilized three years ago.

Bonito and False Albacore Rules
Massachusetts has new regulations for false albacore and Atlantic bonito. The Division of Marine Fisheries (DMF) has established a 16-inch fork length minimum size and a five-fish per person possession limit—applicable to both species combined–for the 2025 season.

Atlantic bonito are popular with anglers and are considered excellent eating. False albacore are not widely regarded as an edible fish. 

The regulations apply broadly to recreational anglers and commercial anglers. However, two commercial sectors are exempt: weir fishers and those using mechanized mackerel jigs. These exemptions reflect the historical bycatch nature of false albacore and bonito in these fisheries, where sorting and releasing live fish would be logistically difficult and potentially harmful.

The minimum size of 16 inches corresponds with the estimated length at which both false albacore and Atlantic bonito reach maturity. The five-fish possession limit is designed to reflect current recreational harvest levels, ensuring the vast majority of anglers will not be affected while still limiting the potential for overfishing or the expansion of new, targeted commercial efforts.

New Striped bass measuring rule

The Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries (DMF) has updated how anglers must measure striped bass to ensure compliance with recreational slot limits. Specifically, anglers must pinch the upper and lower lobes of the tail together to determine the "total length" of the fish, which is the official measurement used for regulations. This change ensures that fish are measured accurately and that anglers understand the proper measurement for retaining or releasing striped bass. 

What This Means for Anglers:
· Total Length Measurement:
To legally retain a striped bass, the fish must be measured from the tip of the snout to the tip of the tail, with the mouth closed and the tail lobes pinched together. 

· 28-31 Inch Slot Limit:
In Massachusetts, recreational anglers can only keep one striped bass per day that falls within the 28–31-inch slot limit. This means that fish under 28 inches or 31 inches and larger must be released. 

 Ross Kessler 

 Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries

Recreational Fisheries’ program Public Access Coordinator

836 S Rodney French Boulevard
New Bedford MA 02744
ross.kessler@state.ma.us 
(508 742-9738

Mass. EPO’s– Sgt Daniel McGonagle Did Attend & Gave The Following Rport:

Massachusetts Enviromental Police (MEP) 24 Hour Dispatch (800) 632-8075

1. Chris Mason continues to fill the position of Colonel/ Director.

2. MEP is in the process of hiring three new officers. Before a new officer can be hired, they have an in-person interview to review job qualifications, medical and psychological screening, physical ability test, and a final interview. Once hired, they are required to complete a 6-month Municipal Police Training Committee Academy. This is the same training required by all cities and towns in the Commonwealth. Officers then begin a 17 week in-house training program teaching them the specific responsibilities and skills of a conservation law enforcement officer, and 12 weeks with a field training officer. From the first interview until an officer is free on their own, it takes approximately two years, and most EPOs agree that it takes about 5 years to truly know their patrol district.

3.  Cape Cod Bay (CCB) is closed from November 1st until May 15th to recreational lobster gear. CCB is closed from February 1st until May 15th to commercial Lobster/Conch. Multiple violations have been discovered.

A. Officers have already dedicated numerous hours since the closure to boat patrols targeting the protected resources that are the North Atlantic Right Whale (NARW). During these patrols, officers mark and assist DMF in hauling and identifying gear located in violation.

B. A large number of NARW documented by multiple agencies in CCB and the surrounding waters, with personal experience from Billingsgate Buoy to Barnstable Harbor and north. 

C. Speed restrictions for Cape Cod Bay are currently in effect. 

I. For reference: 322 CMR 12.05(2) “During the period of March 1st through April 30th, all vessels measuring less than 65’ overall length and operating within the Cape Cod Bay Restricted Speed Area…. "Shall travel at a speed of 10 knots or less." Vessels over 65’ subject to similar federal laws.

II. Multiple Violations in the past couple of days because of good weather and positive sea conditions.

4. NGOM Federal Scallop Area opened resulting in significant increase in activity in Nothern Cape Cod Ports, NGOM allows fishermen to harvest 200lbs per day of scallop meat. The price at auction two weeks ago was $40 per pound; yesterday, it was $34 per pound. Many fishermen report limiting out in one or two tows.

5. Officers throughout the Cape have had multiple complaints about illegal OHV activity. Active patrols of high-activity areas to combat violations.

6. Mandatory Boater Eeducation, Hanson-Milone Act:

A. If you were born after January 1, 1989, you must complete the course by April 1, 2026, with no penalties assessed until September 1, 2026. If you were born on or before January 1, 2028, you’ll have until April 1, 2028, to complete a course.
B. Massachusetts Environmental Police Raise Awareness Campaign for New Boater Education Law | Mass.gov
C. Boating safety course schedule | Mass.gov
D. Upcoming classes posted in May: Dennis, Freetown, Marion, Sandwich, and New Bedford.
E. Class to be posted (MEP doesn't post classes until they’re about 30 days out): Truro. Plymouth and Chatham. 
Old Business:

1. Issues from the meeting participants indicate that Francis Crane WMA is a mess with dog walkers, twice the problem of Sandwich Game Farm.

A. Concerns relayed to the Regional Lieutenant 

2. Question from meeting participants regarding the new deer hunting regulation. 

A. Island, Food Plots, and Decoys: Public hearing on proposed deer regulations set for January23 | Mass.gov
B. Defer to F&W for the status of the CMR update.

3. A question from the meeting participant on the prohibition of possession of firearms in prohibited areas, specifically town buildings: does this include town property? 

A. Section 124 of an act to Modernizing Firearms Laws states that “prohibited area shall not include any state-owned public land available to the public for hunting.”  

Sgt Daniel McGonagle, M61
Daniel.mcgonagle@mass.gov
Massachusetts Environmental Police
South Coastal Bureau
Cell (857)270-1636

Cape Cod National Seashore – Did Not Attend-No Report: 

Mass State Council of Sportsmen -Meeting:

 The last meeting of the MSC was scheduled for April 6th via Zoom: Unfortunately, due to some personal commitments, I was unable to attend. I did receive the Minuets & I will try to summarize.

2025 Annual Supper Raffle:  This year's tickets are 1 for $5 & a book of 5 for $15, it will end on June 1, 2025! 

The show's sales of tickets are good, but we cannot just rely on the show's sales; we need to SELL, SELL! If you need more raffle tickets to sell, see Stanley for the MSC (Green Tickets). Also, all Ticket Stubs & Money must be turned in to Stanley at our next league meeting on May 22nd.

Hunter Education: An instructor course for muzzleloading was held Apri 4th, there will be four teams in the Commonwealth soon. Courses are being scheduled until June right now. 

New Business: Delegate Don Graves will be writing up a request for Franklin County for a coyote season extension until the end of March. 

Deer/Bear Damage Report: The DFW Board is expected to take a vote on the Bear Season change in May. 

Next MSC Meeting will be May 4th via Zoom: Once again, anyone wishing to join or just listen may contact President Veloza and he will forward the link to you! 

Meeting Adjourned at 12:00PM

DFW Board Meeting: In Westborough Headquarters, April 16th  in person & Zoom 10:00AM, I was unable to attend. A public hearing on the proposed 2025-2026 migratory bird hunting regulations and vote was taken, all proposals were accepted.  

The next meeting of the DFW Board will be in Westborough Headquaters in person and via Zoom on May 14th. (Once again, anyone wishing to listen in may contact President Veloza and he will forward the link to you!) 

Massachusetts Conservation Alliance (MCA)- Meeting March 19th via Zoom:

Finances: Treasures Report Approved as Read.
Show Volunteers Needed: Looking for volunteers to staff the MCA Booth & Sell Raffle Tickets: The Marlboro Gun Show on April 17 &18 (This will be the Last Gun Show for the season)

Celebration Activities on April 18 & 19th & The Goals “The Battle Continues Dinner”: John Mawhinney & Charlie Lewis gave a report on these events. Charlie did indicate that the table we purchased for the Dinner has filled up. Contact Charle Lerwis (508) 648-4514 or John Mawhinney (508) 209-4433 for any further information. There are individual seats available.

Legislation: Discussed Chapter 135 with Goal Rep & Civil Rights Coalition members about the next steps forward, keeping everyone engaged and recruiting votes for 2026 Repel Ballot Question! 

Lobbying Fund: Still accepting donations for any future expenses, so please continue to spread the word. Individual sportspersons can go to the following link and donate by credit card whatever they can, no matter how small or big, as it is all needed.

Donate today to the MCA Sportsmen's Action Fund (revv.co) 

Or if they prefer, they can send a check:

Make the check out to the Worcester County League, and in the notes, indicate it's for the MCA Lobbyist Fund.

Mail it to: Worcester County League

                P.O. Box 766 

                West Boylston MA 01583  

MCA Website: https://www.massconservationalliance.org    

If you go there, you will see a calendar that will post our upcoming meetings, what we have been working on, the funds that we have collected, and what we are doing with them.

Email address list: If you go to the website, you will see a link where you can enter your email to receive updates regarding regulations and legislation important to the sporting community of Massachusetts (address needed so we can provide you with your Senator and House Rep information).

The next meeting of the MCA is on April 30th 8PM by Zoom: Anyone wishing to attend may contact President Veloza and he will forward the link to you!

Meeting adjourned at 9:30PM

Mass Jr, Conservation Camp Committee: 

 Still Need Fundraising Ideas to continue to Fund This Very Important Scholarship. With $7000 in the fund and spending $1100 for a camper, this fund will not last very long. Steve Albright, Mark Galkowski & Bobby George are the committee members to work on this; contact them with any of your ideas!! The committee did have a meeting and is looking at a possible fundraising raffle for a Black Powder Gun. More details will follow soon; hopefully, they can get it together.

Camper for the 2025 Season: We are now closed to taking applications for the 2025 Season, but I am happy to report we did receive an applicant from the Canal Sportsmen’s Club. Steve will contact the camp and work out the particulars with the individual and their parents. 

Old Business:

 Rabies Program: Charlie Lewis reported that rabies baiting will start in May, but no helicopter; all baiting will be done by Hand. 

Clothing: Charlie will be ordering additional clothing items for the next season.

CCNS Pheasant Program: Haven’t heard anything. I am waiting for the dust to settle over the new administration in D.C. before I approach them with anything. Hopefully, the New Dept. Of Interior will be much more cooperative with the sportsmen/women of the U.S. 

Chapter 135 Update: John Mawhinney gave us a quick update on the lawsuit that has been filed by the NRA & GOAL concerning the age discrimination of individuals under 21 who are not being able to own a semi-automatic firearm. He also spoke briefly about some of the up-coming fund raising campaigns for GOAL & the Civil Rights Coalition, like the April 19th celebration of the Shot Heard Around the World 250yrs ago and how we are still fighting the Government on our 2nd Amendment Rights. Also, a brief description of the April 19th GOAL “Battle Continues Dinner Event” that evening.

Nominating Committee: Emails & Letters have gone out to all organizations and individuals that have been chosen for this year's Nominating Committee. A report and the running of the elections for the 25/26 Excecutive Officers will be due and conducted at our Annual Meeting on May. 22nd.  

New Business:

Bumper Sticker Survey: Mike distributed a poster of the two bumper stickers that have been chosen: “CRIMINALS DON’T REGISTER GUNS” & “RESTRICT CRIMINALS NOT US” They each have “Repeal M.G.L 135” on them.  The MCA has launched the campaign to get these out and have Pks. of 50ea at $50 per packet just to cover the cost of printing. A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously approved to purchase 6 packs, 3 of each kind, which I now have available for any organization to sell, get donations, or just give them out. We Need To Get Them Out To Our Members And  The Public!!

Organization Decides to Discontinue there Membership: Mike read the following email he received from the Falmouth Skeet Club: “It is with regret the Falmouth Skeet Club resigns its membership from the Barstable County Sportsman League. We thank you for all your efforts on behalf of the sportsmen of Barnstable and wish you luck in and on your continuing efforts. Barbara Noonan, Secretary, Falmouth Skeet Club”

 For The Good of the Order: April 26th 9AM to 1PM,  Monument Beach Sportsman’s Club; Sportsmen’s Yard Sale (Sportsman Items Only), June 7 & 8, 8AM-4PM, Falmouth Rod & Gun Club Annual Yard Sale.

Next Meeting: Next Meeting (unless we have an emergency) will be our Annual Meeting and Election of Officers on May 22nd at The Bass River Rod & Gun Club (620 Route 6A Yarmouthport, MA. 02675)  

Adjournment: 

The meeting adjourned at 8:45pm. 

Mike Veloza         e-mail: mveloza@aol.com 



